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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

January 9, 2008

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                          Claire Spain-Remy, Chair







  Marc Gaspard

  Dave Hamry 
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Mr. Ed Leitner, PCFT President

Ms. Marjo Burdick, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Andrew Monson, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
 Marie Harris, Jeremy Delaney, Carol Hill, Chris MacKersie, Debby Aleckson, Joann Lyman, Amanda Haines, Fran Matz, Howard Wiley, Sarah Butcher, Robert Walker, Sharon Coward, Laura Bagley, Mike Hoelscher, RuthAnn Hatchett, Barbara Howard, Mary Davis, James Finch, Erlinda Cruz, Sydney Boyle
CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 2:35 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Mr. Hamry will provide a Foundation report. 

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the December 5, 2007 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


Joann Lyman, Office Assistant III Facilities




Howard Wiley, Running Start Manager Puyallup




Dave Hassler, Communications Specialist College Relations




James Finch, Assistant Program Coordinator Financial Aid




Sarah Butcher, Running Start Program Specialist




Erlinda Cruz, Program Coordinator Financial Aid




Carol Hill, Opportunity Grant Manager Fort Steilacoom




Fran Matz, Opportunity Grant Manager Puyallup

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that Fort Steilacoom’s student leaders attended their winter retreat; hosted by Pacific Lutheran University. During the retreat student leaders participated in training, focusing on communication, team building and overall leadership skills.  

Ms. Zimmerman stated that there would be a painted window mural in the cafeteria to celebrate Black History Month. This display will remain up through out the year for all students to enjoy. During January there will be a Clubs Rush week, where student government will be working hard to encourage students to become active and involved by starting clubs, which will also help to build their co-curricular transcripts. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the student activities board has a variety of events in January, events include: handwriting analysis, blood drive, cultural fashion show and mission possible for veterans, which is a donations drive to collect needed items for care packages to service members returning injured from Iraq and Afghanistan. 

Mallory Torgerson, formerly the Administrative Senator, has been ratified to the position of Vice President. Applications for a senator’s position are currently being accepted and interviews will begin at the end of the month. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the book fund set up by last year’s student government has received a check, on behalf of the students, from Simpson Tacoma Craft for $1000. A new advertising display has been created outside the Student Services offices to give students more access and greater knowledge of scholarships offered. 

ASPCP (Reported by Andrew Monson)

Mr. Monson provided the board members with copies of the Winter calendar and information regarding upcoming events. He also introduced two new student government members, Sydney Boyle and Jeremy Delaney.

Mr. Monson reported that the student government team had a team retreat at Camp Arnold in Eatonville. They used the time to reconnect and establish their Winter quarter goals. They are looking at creative ways to publicize events and are really emphasizing environmental issues this quarter.

Mr. Monson shared that they are also emphasizing political awareness this quarter, team members will host a number of events focusing on the topics such as: a mock primary election, a political party fair where political parties and other political groups can raise awareness and interest.

On January 22nd, the college will host an event called Political Insight with Medved and Ladenburg. Conservative national radio host Michael Medved and liberal Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg will hold a forum like setting for students and community members. It will not be a debate, but it will be a forum where the audience can ask questions and gain valuable information on the Presidential Primaries and other national political topics. Vice President Mary Chikwinya will be the moderator. 

Mr. Monson reported that in an effort to increase awareness of diversity on campus this year student government is studying Africa. Fourteen events have been planned which include lectures, student panels, guest speakers, and an African film series. Students are excited to be involved with such a project that combines the efforts of students, faculty, and staff.

PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

Mr. Leitner noted that as he stated at past board meetings, it is still his highest priority for this year to find solutions to the serious concerns held by the Pierce College faculty.  Some of the goals are to fully restore the collegial processes at the college, to improve the atmosphere of the work environment and to elevate the treatment of employees.  

Mr. Leitner commented that in his opinion, this past fall quarter there has been some progress at finding solutions to these issues.  For example, the upcoming All-District Day includes addressing shared governance and collegial processes in hopes to improve them.  It is his hope that we will continue to make progress at finding additional solutions as the year unfolds.  

However, new problems have emerged this past fall that have overwhelmed the progress that has occurred.  He cited three of these new developments that create considerable concern.  One was a threatened firing of an employee by a supervisor.  The manner in which this action occurred was certainly very poor treatment of an employee.  The second was a threatened layoff, or RIF, of an employee.  This action ignored contractual language regarding the RIF process.  Fortunately, these first two situations have ended, but not before doing significant damage to the employees involved and to the atmosphere of the work environment.  The third was the issuance of written notification in September to him as PCFT President, about a possible layoff of a tenured faculty member.  Subsequently, Mr. Leitner requested in writing to all the administrators involved to follow the RIF processes that are described in detail in the faculty negotiated agreement.  To date these processes have not been followed, even ignored, thus PCFT has filed a grievance to ensure the contractual processes are followed.  All of these actions have harmed trust and confidence employees have in the college administration.

Actions like those just cited, and the frustratingly slow progress to find solutions within the college, has resulted in Mr. Leitner seeking solutions external to the college.   He has met with several elected officials and state labor leaders to discuss these various concerns.  They have a shared interest in the wellbeing of Pierce College as a public institution of higher education.  Mr. Leitner’s hope is that the awareness, support and actions of these community partners will help the college find solutions to our concerns.  He discovered that each of the elected officials had heard about problems at Pierce College before he had met with them.  These community leaders quickly grasped the nature of Mr. Leitner’s concerns. Mr. Leitner presented them with various documents to clarify the concerns and to document the efforts by PCFT to find solutions.   Without exception, these community leaders were distressed to hear about these circumstances.  Mr. Leitner has additional meetings scheduled with community leaders regarding these issues.  It is his hope that their awareness, support and actions will help the college to find solutions to these concerns.  Lastly, Mr. Leitner invites the board members to engage in more extensive discussions with himself and PCFT to find solutions to these concerns.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Davis introduced Ms. Burdick the newly elected Chief Job Representative and stated that Mr. Bryan Torell was re-elected as the Assistant Chief Job Representative. 

Ms. Burdick reported that as requested by the board of trustees WPEA sent a memo regarding the percentage of classified staff that completed the survey.  A copy was also sent to both campus presidents and vice president of extended learning.

Ms. Burdick reported that since the last board meeting WPEA job representatives met with both campus presidents and the vice president of extended learning to discuss the classified staff survey, clarify results, and share information.  All parties agreed that the meeting was productive and are committed to continue face-to-face meetings where we can work together to identify and resolve issues, and to implement changes that will benefit Pierce College district as a whole. The job rep committee, Dr. Hasart, Ms. Yochum, and Mr. McMeekin decided to release a joint statement to the college community explaining that all parties met, identified issues of concern, and agreed to work together collaboratively to effect positive change.

WPEA continues to participate in ongoing monthly meetings with management to identify and address issues of concern.  The next meeting is scheduled for mid- January.  Resolution was reached regarding employee cost for using the Health Education Center building.  Using the tuition waiver, employees pay $5.00 per PE class and an additional $15.00 for the consumable cost for a total cost of $20.00 per quarter.  If employees don’t want to use the waiver, the cost would be $41.40/PE class plus the $15.00 consumable.

Ms. Burdick reported that a large group of classified staff has committed to attending WPEA’s 2008 Member Lobby Day in Olympia January 21, 2008. Activities include reviewing legislative priorities such as “Workplace Bullying, Pensions, Head Start Funding, and Military Service Credit.”  They will also be meeting with many of our local legislators and will attend committee meetings.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Governor Gregoire’s 2008 Supplemental Budget Proposal
Dr. Johnson reported that the Governor released her operating and capital supplemental budget proposals, with $8.1 million in capital appropriations and the operating budget proposal provides additional funding totaling $10.7 million in new funds. The Governor’s statewide operating budget proposal totals $144 million in increased expenditures and $1.2 billion in total reserves. 
The Governor’s budget proposal supports two-year colleges by providing nearly full funding for the $8.5 million campus security request. The Governor’s campus security proposal- which is in both operating and capital budgets- funds emergency notification systems that will warn students and employees on and off campus, and funds mapping of campus facilities for first responders ($6.5 million total). Mr. Mike Campbell, director of our Center for Excellence, was instrumental in helping the governor arrive at this dollar amount and the center will help coordinate the distribution of these funds.
One of Pierce College’s top priorities that have gone unfunded is the Running Start program, the funding gap between what the colleges receives from school districts and the cost of providing instruction and student services has tripled from $900.00 to $3000.00 per FTES. Dr. Johnson stated that elected officials are beginning to understand the importance of Running Start funding and the need for equitable funding. 
Dr. Johnson added that partial funding was provided for requested technical adjustments which is typical  during a supplemental budget however Pierce College’s request for maintenance and operations funding (M&O) for both of our COP projects are not in the budget, we will continue to work with local legislators to get this item funded.

Dr. Johnson stated that the Governor is looking to hold $1.2 billion in reserves however the legislature is looking at holding closer to $1 billion in reserves that would mean that approximately $200 million would be available to add to the existing budget.  It is going to be a very competitive process and that she will continue to meet with our legislators to build support for key concerns to Pierce College.

Mr. Gaspard agreed with Dr. Johnson stating that funding will be very competitive, he believes that the governor will be a taskmaster at trying to keep the reserve fund as close to the $1.2 billion as possible. 
TACTC Winter Legislative Conference

Dr. Johnson reported that the Trustee’s Association would have their winter legislative conference next week with sessions focusing on legislative messages/themes for discussion with local legislators and speakers such as Governor Christine Gregoire and Representative Fred Jarrett. A dinner with local legislators will provide an opportunity for trustees to advocate on behalf of the college and build support for college programs at the legislative level. She invited and encouraged all trustees to attend.
Dr. Johnson commented that during the TACTC Winter Conference we will be showcasing Pierce County and encouraging trustees to attend the TACTC Spring Conference which will be hosted by the Pierce County colleges. Planning for the conference is underway; the theme for the conference will be Recruitment, Retention, and Renewal.
Center of Excellence Homeland Security Appropriation
Mr. McMeekin reported that the Center of Excellence for Homeland Security received a $177,959 appropriation for Homeland Security Emergency Management (HSEM) training from the Department of Education with the help of Washington Congressional Delegation. Dave Reichert and Norm Dicks co-sponsored this request. With this funding the Center for Excellence will be able to expand the emergency management/ homeland security training options to the state’s thirty four community and technical colleges.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Opportunity Grants

Mr. McMeekin reported that Governor Gregoire announced the Opportunity Grants program, which helps low-income adults attend college, has expanded to all thirty-four community and technical colleges in Washington. Pierce College Fort Steilacoom received funding for sixty-eight full time equivalent students at a funding level of $340,000. This will help pay for tuition and books, tools, uniforms for three quarters (one academic year) and may help with emergency services like transportation and daycare. The opportunity grants are aimed at low-income students who fall within 200% of the poverty level. Students pursuing the following career pathways are eligible: early childhood education, corrections protection officer/criminal justice pathway, business technology and medical billing, and business management and accounting.

Mr. McMeekin stated that Pierce College Puyallup received funding for fifty-eight full time equivalent students at a funding level of $290,000. The same career pathways are targeted at the Puyallup campus as well as certified nursing assistant (CNA) allied health/nursing.

Students who are just beginning their studies and in need of basic skills or English as a second language or those who are college level and already in these programs may be eligible for funding. College officials hope to maximize the Opportunity Grants by combining them with other student financial aid funding sources. Each of these career pathways offers opportunities for a livable wage and advancement with additional education.

Dr. Spain-Remy commented on the wonderful opportunity this funding would bring our students and how it reflects the board’s expected outcome of access.

Accreditation Update

Dr. Johnson reported that she, Dr. Hasart, and Ms. Yochum had appeared before the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities in Bellevue to answer their questions regarding our accreditation. The meeting began with Mr. Dave Phillips, chair of the visiting accreditation team giving an overview of our study. Two individuals from the commission were assigned to review our study and the report from the visiting team and prepare questions. The questions were very insightful and addressed the six recommendations received from the visiting evaluation team. 

Dr. Johnson stated that she provided an opening and closing statement and as questions were asked she provided the district prospective with Dr. Hasart and Ms. Yochum following up with specifics to each campus. There was only one question asked outside of recommendations which was focused on advising. The question was regarding how can we be sure students are receiving the type of advising they need? Advising concerns had shown up in several areas of our study, there is a possibility that this issue could turn into an additional recommendation.
Dr. Johnson stated that the commission acknowledged the Pierce College Board of Trustees for their commitment to the college and for the board’s expected outcomes policies. They also gave several accolades to our report, they could see that we had taken a risk and thought it was a well written report which was easy to read and well organized. Dr. Gilchrist was praised for her coordination of the study and they also commented on our documentation and exhibits which were well organized and easily accessible. 
Dr. Johnson reported that the college would receive a letter in approximately three weeks that would reaffirm the college’s accreditation based on our comprehensive evaluation report. The letter would include a timeline of when the commission would re-visit Pierce College to review the progress being made on the recommendations received.  She also noted that Pierce College has been asked to share our self-study report with other colleges and universities just starting the evaluation process. Dr. Hasart added that in our seven state region between two and four colleges and universities are asked to have their reports used as model of exemplary performance, it validates the commitment and quality of our work to this process. We have a great deal to be proud of.
Enrollment Update

Ms. Yochum reported that Winter enrollment is up thirty FTE over last year, however many of those FTE are in transitional education which comes to the college with no tuition collection. The college is at 85% of our quarterly target year to date and we expect it to continue to grow. Annually we are at 90% of our target with a 10% gap, if we add in the FTE we have purchased from the military we would be at 95% of our target. We have stabilized enrollments slightly unfortunately it is the area of non-tuition collection, however if we continue on this upswing we may not have to purchase as many military FTE as last year.
BOARD BUSINESS

Foundation Board Report

Mr. Hamry reported the resignations of two foundation board members.  Mr. Steve Offenbecher is past president and served a total of six years on the board.  Mr. Offenbecher’s business has affiliated with Coldwell Bank and he has taken on added responsibilities, which will preclude his time commitment to the board. 

Ms. Linda Stowe served three years on the board and has contributed a great deal to the success of the golf tournament.  She will be spending much of her time out of the local area but pledged her continued support of the tournament.

Mr. Hamry announced the creation of the South Sound Development Scholarship.  Initiated by foundation board member, Mr. Gil Hulsmann, the scholarship will provide two $2,000 scholarships annually for one student enrolled in the Construction Management program and one student enrolled in the Project Management Certification Course.  

Mr. Hulsmann received commitments totaling $40,000 over 10 years from Abbey Road Group, Air Systems Engineering, Absher Construction Company, CES Northwest, Health & Associated, and PCS Structural Engineers.  The scholarship will be administered by the Pierce College Foundation.  Mr. Hamry commended Mr. Hulsmann for his innovative support of Pierce College students.  

Trustees Activities Calendar

January 22-23

TACTC Winter Conference

Olympia

January 22

Trustees Legislative Dinner

Olympia

January 25

Fort Lewis Graduation

Lakewood

February 19

All-District Day


Puyallup

NEXT REGULAR

February 13, 2008 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:25pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Board Chair
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